
Town of Meridian Hills
Town Council Meeting
March 10th, 2014
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Rick Batza for Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk-Treasurer



Residents & Visitors that signed in:




David Lucas



Bob Barrows



Kevin Martin
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone. 
Residents Forum
Resident Bob Barrows thanked the town for the updated website.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved the Council Meeting Minutes for December 5th Special Council Meeting and January 13th Regular Council Meeting
Police Report
Officer Rick Batza, Assistant Town Marshall submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He commented that while the number of 911 calls has increased over the past several months since the home invasions had occurred on the north side of Indianapolis, the record of any reportable crimes has not increased. He encourages residents to continue to call in suspicious behavior.  
Officer Batza reported the arrest of individuals on Illinois street where they had parked their vehicle and made the poor decision to cook narcotics.
Officer Batza described new replacement software that the City of Indianapolis has installed and is going into effect.  This County wide program has no cost to the Town of Meridian Hills but improves the computer dispatching system and data collection / record management system.
He further explained that the software will allow officers to report from any computer with internet access.  The software is the same program that the State Police are using and will allow for greater public access to records and improved county to county communication and data sharing.   Thirty Indiana counties will be connected along with the State Police.
Officer Batza along with officers Al Kasper, and Matt Grimes will be trained on the system in a three hour training session.  Those officers will in turn train the other Meridian Hills police officers on how to use the new software.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted his report to the Council.   He stated that he will be working to repair street signs that were damaged from the past winter storms along with fixing any pot-holes that were created. 
Engineer Vorisek reported that sanitary sewers will be installed by Citizens Energy in the Northwestern section of Meridian Hills.   The sewer will replace septic systems with a low pressure sanitary sewer system.   The effected area is north of Williams Creek between Spring Mill Road and Meridian Street.   The work will follow Indianapolis standards for utility work and will more than likely result in paving of Illinois Street in this area.
Engineer Vorisek updated the council on other projects.  He reported that he would be in contact with John Oakley, DPW on the status of Central Ave Drainage project and the Pennsylvania Street paving project.   
Discussion followed on complaints from residents on mud and construction debris from building activity at 7490 Pennsylvania St.  Builder John Eaton took President Walter Freihofer’s call and acted to contain run off from the construction site with bales of hay.  President Freihofer passed on the Town’s displeasure over the construction management with no silt fencing and mud everywhere.  Builder agreed to pay more attention to the issue.
Engineer Vorisek agreed to provide updates to the rebuilding and closing of the 7700 College Street bridge.  Residents commented that work seem to have recently started.  This project will cause traffic pattern changes that will need to be monitored over the expected 7 month closure.
Councilor Kristina Frey asked whether the outside curb along the new activity path on the east side of college north of 71st street was going to be painted or striped.   Engineer Vorisek stated that he didn’t think the project was finished but would inquire.   
Councilor Frey was concerned that the curb seemed like a safety issue and the tire marks suggested that drivers have hit the curb with frequency.   The activity path is not a responsibility of the Town but Engineer Vorisek agreed to inquire.
Councilor Frey asked that the Town Engineer inspect the end of Nottingham Court as street maintenance is required from prior drainage repairs.  
Officer Rick Batza asked if the Town could purchase one or two plastic barricades with temporary stop signs.    With the recent weather and with construction, the town has experienced signs that have been damaged or knocked down.  President Freihofer gave Officer Batza the approval to purchase the barricades.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor also commented that he would contact ARW Trucking, the Town’s snow removal contractor to follow up with sign repairs now that the winter season is finally winding down.
Councilor Terry O’Brien reported that in looking at the published reports of the City of Indianapolis “Rebuild Indy–2” that sidewalks were shown along 79th between Spring Mill Rd. and Ditch Rd,  along College Street from 75th to 91st Street, and along Meridian Street from 75th to 86th.   While the reports may be preliminary, the connections along these City streets would create walk-able connections for Town residents.
Town Attorney 
President Freihofer reported that the Town Attorney had no legal issues to report.  Further discussion will occur in New Business for the reading of a new Town Ordinance.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that with a new high speed scanner he hopes to submit supporting documents to the addition of the minutes for the Town.  
Clerk-Treasure Taylor opened discussion on the impact of the 2014 Winter season on the Town’s finances.   The 2014 Snow Removal budget is $35,500 and as of this council meeting the Town has spent $71,000.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that this will create limits on additional projects for the remainder of the year.  The Town had transfer funds from the Rainy Day fund to cover the additional snow removal costs.   Additional snow is expected and ARW Trucking will be sending additional billing for this month.  
President Freihofer commented that the Rainy day fund was created to cover such events.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor expressed hope that the City and State requests for FEMA funds to cover some of the increased costs would be available if approved in Washington.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor thanked Councilor O’Brien for his efforts to secure the FEMA funds.
Old Business
President Freihofer introduced the first reading of the Ordinance MH-2014-01 Encroachment License for Right of Way.   He asked that the first reading only and that the council plan on a Special Meeting in the next month or two for the second reading.
President Freihofer had spent considerable time with Town Engineer Vorisek and discussed some of the issues for the Council to consider on this issue.  The encroachment licensing was the result of the planned repaving of Pennsylvania St and the impact on residents.   This created the opportunity to address standards and improvement to the “parking and paving areas” that had been created by residents over the years and will removed by the repaving of the street.   
President Freihofer wanted the first reading to introduce the proposed system for licensing these encroachments to the Town’s right of way and to obtain feedback from residents and those affected by these proposed standards before a standard is approved and before the repaving commences.
President Freihofer provided an overview of the issues.  He stated that the ordinance was written to create a licensing system for the approval of the encroachments on the Town’s Right of Way (ROW).  The Town engineer would create a Guideline Booklet / Construction Manual for standards and residents would send a license application with appropriate engineering documents for approval by the Town Engineer.  
President Freihofer stated that the Council is not trying to specify the materials to be used for the encroachment because new permeable materials may be developed in the future.  The approval process was trying to prevent perpendicular parking and that any limit on the size (width and/or length) was to improve safety and aesthetics in the Town.
Town Engineer Vorisek presented the proposed licensing agreement.   The ordinance creates a licensing agreement where the Town Engineer will look at each licensing application on a case by case basis, and will review and approve applications that meet the standards.  
Key points to review:
· Licensing application fee:  $200.
· Engineer Vorisek explained that he estimated that each license would take 2 hours to review
· Engineer Vorisek submitted comparable licensing with the City of Indianapolis costing $200-$275.
· Engineer Vorisek detailed Crossroad Engineers hourly fee structure if residents required estimates for additional engineering support.
· Engineer Vorisek that the City of Indianapolis has licensing fees for engineering for Driveways and Drainage that might be something the Town would consider in the future.
· Size limitations to be determined.
· The  depth of the encroachment would be determined and included in the planned guideline booklet produced by the Town Engineer.  Depth of 8ft- 9ft -10ft would be determined with safety and aesthetics in mind.   No perpendicular parking would be allowed.
· Sub Surface or Cut Sheet 
· detail would be outlined in the Guideline Booklet and would provide guidelines for depth and types of material used for the sub surface aggregate in creating a permeable foundation.
Discussion followed.   Engineer Vorisek stated that the Guidelines will be established before the second reading and recognized that he is creating standards for the Town to approve.
Councilor O’Brien asks what happens now when a driveway is created in the ROW.  Engineer Vorisek replied that the city refers back to the town for approval.  
Councilor O’Brien commented that Town Attorney had eliminated the reference to the size of these paving encroachments.    Engineer Vorisek stated that this was discussed and it was decided to place the size standard in the Guideline booklet / Construction manual.     
President Freihofer stated that there were certain distances (approximately 30 ft) from the corner of an intersection that were also discussed for consideration.
Councilor O’Brien asked where Utility trucks would park.   Hopefully they would use the street and not drive off the side of the road.  
Resident Kevin Martin, who has business experience with permeable pavers,  had several comments for consideration.
· Did the guidelines contemplate the distance between the material and the road? Mr. Martin questioned the Not to Exceed dimension and stated that there were standard dimensions for the materials for certain paver materials.
· Turf Stone has to have soil to be effective.   Engineer Vorisek considered references in the Guideline booklet for consideration but had not yet made that determination.
· Licensed Contractors.   Engineer Vorisek stated that was not discussed but expected construction to be done by bonded construction companies.
· Gravel material in between permeable pavers might be a place for weeds to grow and want to consider in the guideline booklet.
Council presented the first reading of the ordinance.  Council made a motion to approve the first reading and proposed the ordinance subject to change continued feedback.
Council discussed the fee structure.  Engineer Vorisek stated that he wanted it to be comparable to the City’s fee structure.  If additional engineering work is required, he would consider charging hourly rate on a case by case basis.
New Business
Councilor O’Brien reported that he had contacted homeowners about installing lighting for the Town entry signs and using the resident’s power at three of the locations.  The reason for this consideration is that the power company would have required installation of separate metering at each sight if the Town was to separately install the lighting and the cost was prohibitive.
Three residents agreed to tie the lighting into their residential service.   Councilor O’Brien obtained two bids.   Cost for the three locations, Meridian Hills Blvd, Spring Mill Rd, and 80th & Meridian would cost $3240.
President Freihofer thought it was a good idea but a great idea when the Town has more money.   Councilor O’Brien agreed to table the project for future consideration. 
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
President Freihofer reported that the committee had no meetings since the last Town Council meeting, therefore there was nothing to report.
Claims & Vouchers
Assistant Clerk-Treasurer Bernie Bruno submitted February and March 2014 Vouchers. Council approved claims and vouchers for February 2014 for $43,766.34  and March 2014 Vouchers for $31,646.47
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted February 10, 2014
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 2/6/14- 2/19/14 (estimated)
	
	5,000.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 2/20/14- 3/5/14 (estimated)
	
	5,000.00 

	2617
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	108.54 

	2618
	ARW Trucking (see attached listing)
	
	
	25,468.75 

	2619
	Information Services Agency
	
	
	34.89 

	2620
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	400.06 

	2621
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #13930)
	
	1,464.00 

	2622
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Feb. retainer)
	
	1,000.00 

	2623
	All Traffic Solutions (Invoices SIN004471 & SIN004552)
	3,645.00 

	2624
	Vine & Branch (Invoice 20140080)
	
	
	545.00 

	2625
	Morphey Construction (Invoice 14-4446)
	
	525.00 

	2626
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	
	30.01 

	2628
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	545.09 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$43,766.34 
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	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted March 10, 2014
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 3/6/14- 3/19/14 (estimated)
	6,800.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 3/20/14- 4/2/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	2629
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	108.53 

	2630
	Liberty Mutual (premium adjustment- final audit)
	164.00 

	2631
	ARW Trucking (see listing below):
	
	16,062.50 

	2632
	Information Services Agency
	
	69.78 

	2633
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #14112)
	1,146.50 

	2634
	Redding-Troy Insurance- Bonds- Taylor & Bruno
	245.00 

	2635
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Mar. retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2636
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	400.06 

	2637
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.01 

	2638
	IPL 
	
	
	
	545.09 

	
	RoundPeg
	
	
	
	75.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	$31,646.47 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	ARW:  
	14-2092
	3,687.50
	
	

	
	
	14-2105
	1,937.50
	
	

	
	
	14-2129
	2,875.00
	
	

	
	
	14-2131
	1,937.50
	
	

	
	
	14-2134
	3,250.00
	
	

	
	
	14-2142
	2,375.00
	
	

	
	
	
	16,062.50
	
	


President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at  8:30pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

